MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 22 DECEMBER 2008
In the Chair:
Councillor W Graham
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
08/22:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor D McAllister.
Chairman’s Business
Charge for car parking at the Giant’s Causeway

The Clerk stated that the charge for car parking at the Giant’s Causeway needed to be reviewed in light of the strength of the Euro against sterling.  He informed members that this was currently set at €10 and £5 but he recommended that this should be changed to €6 and £5.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Euro fee for car parking would be changed to €6.

Roads Maintenance
Councillor Graham stated that the Roads Service had decided that they were no longer going to maintain part of the Red Road at the Moycraig end.  He informed members that there had been complaints from local people and that a letter should be sent to ask that this continue to be maintained.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments and stated that the view from the top of the hill was outstanding.
Councillor McIlroy stated that notices had been erected that the Clogher Road/Straid Road out to the Isle Road was also to be abandoned.
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent to Roads Service to ask that they continue to maintain the Red Road at the Moycraig end and the Clogher Road/Straid Road that leads out to the Isle Road.
Accident at the Straid Road
Councillor Harding stated that there had been an accident on the Straid Road on Sunday 14th December at 8:00am in the morning and that there had been complaints that the road had not been gritted the night before.  She asked that a letter be sent to enquire if the road had been treated.
Councillor P McShane stated that the road had been gritted but the grit had washed away in the thaw and the road had then frozen over again.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent to Roads Service to ask if the Straid Road had been gritted on Sunday 14th December as there had been speculation that it had not been following an accident.

Buddy Bear Conference, 15th January 2008
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Councillor Blaney also be nominated to attend the Buddy Bear conference in Dungannon on 15th January 2008.”
Condolences
Councillor C McShane stated that she would like to offer her condolences to Councillor Graham on the loss of his brother in law earlier today.

Councillor Graham thanked Councillor McShane.

Councillor Harding stated that there had been at least two other deaths in the area and stated that she was thinking of these families coming up to Christmas.
08/22:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 24 NOVEMBER 2008
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 24th November 2008 having been circulated, was taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 24th November 2008 be adopted.”

08/22:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 24 NOVEMBER 2008

There were no Matters Arising.
08/22:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor Graham welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2006/0341/F  Carneyhaugh Properties Limited, Room 23, 2nd Floor, Scottish Mutual Building, 16 Donegal Square South, Belfast, BT1 5JS.  Location, 49 Market Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed change of use from car showroom and workshop with minor alterations to building to provide class 1 retail unit.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable retailing outside the town centre.

Councillor M Black stated that she was disappointed by this refusal as in line with the Town Partnership there had been hope of some development and regeneration of Market Street.  She enquired where the boundary of the town centre lay.

Ms McMath stated that this site would be on the edge of the town centre.  She informed members that PPS5 encouraged retail development in the town centre and that there were certain criteria to be met.
Councillor M Black requested an Office Meeting to provide further additional information.

Ms McMath stated that there had been an office meeting regarding this application with HQ in attendance.

Councillor P McShane stated that he noted that this application was outside the town centre in which case it would be interesting to see how the application for Tesco would be treated as this was further outside the town centre.

Councillor Blaney stated that an application had been passed recently for a chip shop well outside the town centre.

In reply Ms McMath stated that this was a completely different application and usage.  She informed members that this was a change of use from an existing retail unit.  She stated that this was done in conjunction with Environmental Health and was acceptable.

Councillor McCambridge stated that there should be a further office meeting with Councillors in attendance.  She informed members that she found it astounding that an existing business could not have a change of use passed.

Councillor Newcombe agreed with these comments and informed members that this development was to use the exact footprint of the existing business and stated that he felt that this would breathe life into this area of the town.

Councillor McIlroy stated that this was retail use at present outside the town centre.

In reply Ms McMath stated that it was a completely different use class and that the impact of a car showroom was much different than the proposed new usage.
Councillor McDonnell stated that there was too much being made of the town centre.  He informed members that Ballycastle would have to evolve and develop.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,


“That an Office Meeting be held to provide further information.”

Ms McMath stated that the Office Meetings would be held on Thursday 8th January if possible and that Planning Service would inform Council of the definite date.

E/2007/0199/F  Mr & Mrs McClarty, 48 Bush Gardens, Bushmills.  Location, 101 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement one and half storey dwelling with double garage, appropriate landscaping and alteration of entrance to provide visibility splays.

Ms McMath stated that there were no objections to the above application and it was recommended for approval.

E/2007/0325/O  Mr J Murray, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, adjacent to 5B Parkanore Estate, Waterfoot.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient information to determine this application.  She informed members that the flood risk assessment information had not been submitted.
Councillor P McShane referred to item eight on the planning schedule and informed members that the River’s Agency had been involved in this application and that this had taken a year to come back.  He stated that the applicant should be given sufficient time to deal with this.
Ms McMath stated that there had been movement back and forward with item eight whereas there had been no information forthcoming with this application.

Councillor P McShane asked that this application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.

This was agreed.

Councillor O Black stated that her hand had been up to speak and she had been ignored by the Chair.  She informed members that this was happening on a regular basis and that she was going to leave the meeting.

Councillor Graham stated that she had not been ignored and that she could leave the meeting if she felt she must.

E/2007/0356/F  Mr S McNeill, 1A Riverview Crescent, Cushendun, BT44 0PG.  Location, 1A Riverview Crescent, Cushendun.  Proposed replacement dwelling (two storey).

E/2007/0364/F  Mr D McNeill, 22 Dalriada Gardens, Ballycastle, BT54 6DZ.  Location, 22 Dalriada Gardens, Ballycastle.  Proposed new garage and first floor bedroom.

E/2007/0378/CA  Mr S McNeill, 1A Riverview Crescent, Cushendun, BT44 0PG.  Location, 18 Knocknacarry Road, Cushendun.  Proposed demolition of existing dwelling with proposed two storey replacement dwelling.

E/2007/0437/F  Mr R McCaw, C/O MI Architects, Rathgael Chambers, 10 The Diamond, Coleraine, BT52 1DE.  Location, 7 Lagavara Road, Ballintoy.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

E/2007/0447/F  Mr McAlonan, 140 Glenshesk Road, Armoy, Ballymoney.  Location, land adjacent to NE of 8 Tureagh Terrace, Armoy.  Proposed amendment to condition 16 of previously passed application E/2005/0118/O due to flooding of area coloured green.
E/2007/0456/F  O Scullion, C/O McCutcheon & Wilkinson, 18 Lienhall Street, Ballymena, BT43 5AL.  Location, 34 Dalriada Avenue, Cushendall.  Proposed, demolition of existing fire damaged building and build new 2 storey dwelling.

E/2008/0069/RM  34 College Street, Belfast, BT1 6DR.  Location, Bushmills Wastewater Treatment Works, 337A Whitepark Road, Ballytaylor, Bushmills, Co Antrim, BT57 8SL.

E/2008/0072/F  Mr W Colgan, C/O Planning and Design, 93 Magheramore Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6JG.  Location, approximately 50m north of 22 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed double garage.

E/2008/0077/RM  Mr A Kinney, 30 Layde Road, Cushendall, BT44 0NQ.  Location, 142 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Proposed erection of one a half storey replacement dwelling domestic garage and new access.

E/2008/0138/F  Mr D McClafferty  C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location opposite 27 Market Street, Armoy.  Proposed new dwelling

E/2008/0176/A  CWS Retail Financial Services, Hanover Buildings, New Century House, Manchester.  Location Co-op Food Store, The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Proposed Facia sign and double sided totem sign only.

E/2008/0178/F  Ms J Graham  4 Middlepark Avenue, Cushendall.  Location, 4 Middlepark Avenue, Cushendall.  Proposed single storey rear extension to provide bedroom for disabled person.

Ms McMath stated that there were no objections to the above twelve applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2008/0209/F  J&S McAuley  Crown House, 108 Aldersgate Street, London EC1A 4JQ.  Location, land north of the Moyarget Road in the parish of Coolkenny Grid Reference – 308147 439403.  Proposed installation and operation of 60m meteorological testing mast for a temporary period of 2 years to evaluate the wind resource.
Ms McMath stated that there were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval

Councillor P McShane referred to this application and stated that he welcomed this approval for an evaluation into the wind resource.  He informed members that this was a way to look to the future, using green energy.
E/2008/0224/F  Trustees of Mosside Presbyterian Church  C/O Market Studio, 14 Market Road, Ballymena, BT43 6EL.  Location, 205 Moycraig Road, Mosside.  Proposed entrance foyer extension to existing church, replacement church hall, including ancillary accommodation and associated landscaping and car parking.

E/2008/0227/F  Mr B McCormick, C/O Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, land adjacent to 23 Lisnagat Road, Mosside.  Proposed new dwelling.

E/2008/0231/F  Mr & Mrs Campbell, 16 Drumavoley Park, Ballycastle.  Location, 16 Drumavoley Park, Ballycastle.  Proposed from dormer/balcony at first floor level of existing dwelling.
E/2008/0274/F   I Hill, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location opposite 72 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed design amendment to approval Ref: E/2008/0181/RM  to include new site access arrangement.

E/2008/0278/F  Mr D McCaughan, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, 62A Drumavoley Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed extension to existing dwelling.

E/2008/0285/F  Mr & Mrs N McGowan, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, 13 The Everglades, Ballycastle.  Proposed side extensions, new front porch and internal alterations.

E/2008/0314/F  Mr M E O’Neill, 69 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle, Co Antrim, BT54 6LP.  Location, 86 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed 1st floor rear extension for bathroom, staircase and bedroom.
E/2008/0318/A  McFall Construction, 196 Whitepark Road, Bushmills, BT57 8SR.  Location, vehicular entrance to proposed Cushendall Marina – Lands between the RNLI Station and the Caravan Park along the A2 Coast Road.  Proposed entrance / feature.

E/2008/0320/F  Dk1 Developments, C/O KJS Architects, 19 Kirk Avenue, Magherafelt.  Location, 7-9 Quay Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed provision for gas storage tank to serve approved town houses Ref: E/2005/0351/F.

E/2008/0323/F  Northern Ireland Housing Executive,  Twickenham House, Mount Street, Ballymena, BT43 6BP.  Location, No 124 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed rear ground floor bedroom extension with shower facilities for a person with a disability.

E/2008/0325/RM  Mr & Mrs Williams, 19 Craigalappin Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site adjacent to 21 Craigalappin Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for replacement dwelling and garage.
E/2008/0326/F  Dr Sterne & Lynch, Country Medical Centre, 122 Ballinlea Road, Armoy, BT53 8TY.  Location, 122 Ballinlea Road.  Proposed rear extension to provide facility for pharmacy unit.

Ms McMath stated that there were no objections to the above twelve applications, they were recommended for approval.
E/2008/0328/F  Telefonica O2 (UK) Limited, 260 Bath Road, Slough, SL1 4DX.  Location, yard to the rear of 52 Castle Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed 17.5 high min macro with 4 antennae and equipment cabinet.

Ms McMath stated that there were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval

Councillor McMullan referred to this application and stated that he felt that this was a high mast for the town.
In reply Ms Mc Math stated that the mast would be well hidden at the back of Bradys supermarket with views of it limited to the car park.  She informed members that alternative sites had been examined in the town but that the visual impact had ruled them out.
E/2008/0330/F  Ms S O’Grady, 201 Garron Road, Glenariff.  Location, 10 Bellisk Park, Cushendall, Ballymena.  Proposed single storey sunroom extension facing onto Coast Road.

E/2008/0335/F  Northern Ireland Housing Executive, Twickenham House, Mount House, Ballymena, BT43 6BP.  Location, 19 Knockmore Road, Mosside.  Proposed single storey double bedroom and WC extension for a person with a disability.

Ms McMath stated that there were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval

Deferred Applications
E/2006/0228/O  Mr D G McAuley, 14 Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Location, 15 Cloughs Road, Cushendall.  Proposed replacement dwelling.
E/2006/0256/F  P Wothington, 5 Pilot’s View, Heron Road, Belfast, BT3 9LE.  Location, 40 Carrickmore Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of existing dwelling and replacement with new dwelling.

E/2007/0033/O  Mr D McKillop, 138 Tromra Road, Cushendun.  Location, 140 Tromra Road, Cushendun.  Proposed site for replacement dwelling with retention of ex. Dwelling and stores for non habitat purposes.

E/2007/0180/F  Mr Parker, 14 Fairhill Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6AY.  Location, lands to the rear of 28 Mill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

E/2007/0186/F  Mr McAleese, 66 Carnbore Road, Bushmills, BT57 8YF.  Location, 880m NW of 16 Carrowcroey Road, Armoy, Ballymoney.  Proposed 2 storey replacement dwelling and one and half storey garage.

E/2007/0201/F  Mr A MacAfee, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Location 35m north of 34 Drumnagee Road, Drumnagee, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of one and half storey replacement dwelling.

E/2007/0418/F  Mr P McMullan, 8 Kilmore Road, Glenariff.  Location, 6 Kilmore Road, Glenariff.  Proposed replacement dwelling and garage.

E/2007/0443/F  Mr & Mrs I McCook, C/O Moore Design, Market Court, 63 New Row, Coleraine, BT52 1EJ.  Location, 85 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Proposed replacement dwelling and ancillary buildings.

Ms McMath stated that there were no objections to the above eight applications, they were recommended for approval

Appeal Decisions Notified

E/2005/0609/F  Mr Devlin, site adjacent to the south boundary of no. 6 Bayview Road, Rathlin.  Removal of 2 No. existing single storey dwelling units.  Erection of new replacement single storey dwelling.  Upheld.

Councillor Blaney referred to the proposed new supermarket in Mosside and enquired if NI Water were holding this development up.

In reply, Ms McMath stated that Northern Ireland Water had advised the department that there was no capacity for this additional development at Mosside to connect to the sewage structure.

Councillor Blaney stated that in the letter received it had been highlighted that there could be up to six outlets and there only seemed to be five below.

Ms McMath stated that any correspondence received had been forwarded to NI Water and informed members that it was true that it had been agreed that there would be a certain number of connections and stated that the agent was to come back to the Planning Office.

Councillor Blaney stated that he would tell the agent to ring the planners.

Councillor M Black stated that it had been hoped to develop Mosside and that it was a shame that this was being restricted.
Councillor C McShane stated that adaptations under DSD to kitchens, showers, bathrooms etc. were being deferred and that there was no work ahead in the Construction industry at present due to the economic climate.  She informed members that she wanted to note her concern regarding this issue that monies had been set aside and kitchens etc had been ordered in but that no starts were ongoing.  She stated that this was very disappointing and that Margaret Richie should be informed of the disappointment.
Ms McMath stated that once applications for disabled extensions had been allowed these were live for five years.
Councillor McMullan left the meeting at this point.

The Clerk asked that the application E/2008/0233/F  for the use of the mobile home in Cushendall be brought forward to the next Office Meeting.

Ms McMath agreed and stated that the two applications would be placed together and that Office Meetings would be held on Thursday 8th January if possible and that Planning Service would inform Council of the definite date.

The Clerk stated that the Streamline Procedure was due to begin on 5th January.  He informed members that the information would be sent out as quickly as possible and that Councillors would have three weeks to get back to Stephanie McLaughlin.
Councillor Graham thanked Ms McMath and invited her to stay on for the reception.

Ms McMath thanked Councillor Graham but stated that she would take her leave and wished everyone a happy Christmas.

Councillor Graham wished Ms McMath a Happy Christmas and a prosperous New Year.

08/22:05
COUNCIL MEETINGS HELD DURING THE DAY

(Requested by Councillor O Black)


The Clerk stated that Councillor O Black was happy for this item to be deferred to the 

Rates Meeting.

Councillor Newcombe stated that he would like to voice his concern regarding the closure of the Marine Hotel.
Councillor Black stated that this was a temporary measure and that the hotel would be re-opening in March.
08/22:06
CONFERENCES AND COURSES ETC

There were no Conferences and Courses.
08/22:07 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 
and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

There were no Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
08/22:08
Sealing of Documents
Agreement between Moyle District Council and Northern Ireland Health & Social Services Trust to allow use of a portion of Sheskburn Recreation Centre during non centre opening hours on an annual basis

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,


“That this agreement be signed and sealed.”

Lease between Moyle District Council and Mosside Development Group for plans at Community Walk, Mosside.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That this lease be signed and sealed.”

08/22:09
Correspondence
Letter dated from the Department of Culture, Arts and Leisure inviting appointments of Councillors to the Board of the new Northern Ireland Library Authority

After discussion, 

Councillor Newcombe proposed,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That Councillor McMullan be proposed for the recruitment of Councillors to the Board of the Library Authority”

Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Councillor McIlroy be proposed for the recruitment of Councillors to the Board of the Library Authority”

Letter dated 11th December 2008 from the Planning Appeals Commission regarding an appeal against an enforcement Notice issued on 30th October 2008 to Mr Frank McHenry

After discussion, it was agreed that Council’s comment on the appeal against enforcement for Mr Frank McHenry was that Council unanimously supported enforcement.

Letter dated 11th December 2008 from the Northern Ireland Tourist Board regarding Tourist Signing to Carrick-A-Rede
Councillor McConaghy welcomed the letter from the Chief Executive of the Tourist Board.  He stated that Council was unanimously in support of this request for signage.

Councillor C McShane enquired if the Tourist Board could be asked to write the Roads Service in support of this.

Councillor McConaghy stated that this support had been communicated already.

Letter dated 12th December 2008 from the Northern Health and Social Services Board regarding a proposed Sure Start Programme for Cushendall and Mid-Glens area.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Anne Hardy at Children’s Services, County Hall to ask that a Surestart programme be set up within the Glens.

Letter dated 15th December 2008 from Grand Orange Lodge of Ireland regarding a proposed World Orange Heritage Centre for Orange Order Headquarters

After discussion, it was agreed that Council support the proposed World Orange Heritage Centre for Orange Headquarters in Belfast.

Penny Product
The Clerk informed members of the situation regarding the Penny Product and how this would affect Councils most of which had lost out on the latest valuation.  In Moyle’s Case this amounted to a loss of £260,000.
Station Toilet Footprint
After discussion,

Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That the highest offer of £35,000 for the Station Road Toilet footprint, Ballycastle be accepted.”
Councillor Graham stated that he wished everyone a merry Christmas and Happy New Year.
The meeting concluded at 8:15pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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